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AGENDA 
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4. Minutes of Previous AGM 

5. Chairôs Report 

6. Financial Report 

7. Committee Reports 

8. Board Elections 

9. Adjournment 
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SASKATCHEWAN RAILROAD HISTORICAL ASSOCIATION (SRHA)  

Annual General Meeting Minutes 

January 21, 2017 

                                                    ________Grasswood Smittyôs_________________________________ 

Call to Order :  3:00 pm 

Chair:    Cal Sexsmith, Board Chair 

Present:  19 members and 2 guests were present. 

1. Welcome and Introductions ï Chair Cal Sexsmith welcomed all to the AGM. Introductions followed.  

 

2. Approval of Agenda - the agenda was approved as printed in the annual report.   

 

3. Minutes of the Previous AGM ï M/S/C PJ Kennedy/D. Jones that we adopt the minutes of the last AGM on 

January 23, 2016 at Grasswood Smittyôs.  

 

4. Chair's Report ï Chair Sexsmith reported that 2016 saw our highest attendance ever at the museum. Volunteer 

hours were also up at 3673 hours. The Board hired a bookkeeper this year and that proved to be very successful. 

Our CRA and Information Services Corp. registrations were successful. The Board of Directors has reviewed 

the 2015 to 2017 Strategic Plan. A 2018 to 202 Strategic Plan will be developed in 2017. The Sask. Railway 

Museum and Sask. Railroad Historical Association continues to network with other museums and organizations 

such as MAS, River Valley Network, and ATTRM. The Board has agreed to store two passenger cars owned 

by Gary Southgate. Cal thanked the Board and its administrative officers for their hard work this past year.  

 

5. Financial Report ï Financial Reviewer Lorne Lavier walked the meeting through the 2015-2016 financial 

statements as prepared by Rochelle Penman. Our net income at the end of the fiscal year was $3031.71 which 

represented an improvement over the deficit last year of $629.84. Our total equity is $238,421.40. A Cash Flow 

by Fund document was also presented showing where money was allocated for various restoration projects. 

M/S/C John Rye, Jeremy Lee that we adopt the financial statements as presented.  

 

6. Committee Reports ï Various committee reports were presented as contained in the Annual Report. These 

included reports on Grant Funding, Staffing, Curatorial, Gift Shop, Tours, Membership, Wednesday Crew 

Report, Streetcars, Motorcars, Wooden Caboose, Kopko Building, Garden Report, and Social Media. M/S/C 

Keith Flory, Norm Dyck that we adopt the committee reports as presented.  

 

7. Elections ï Cal Sexsmith served as the nominating committee this year. Four candidates were put forward: For 

two years: Keith Flory and Bill Rafoss, for one year: Linda Flory and Jeremy Lee. There were no further 

nominations from the floor. M/S/C PJ Kennedy, Christine Rye that we accept the nomination report and 

declare those individual elected. Cal Sexsmith still has one year left in his term.  

8. Adjournment ï M/S/C Keith Flory that we adjourn.  

 

Adjournment: 4:55 pm 

Bill Rafoss                            

SRHA Secretary 
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CHAIRôS REPORT 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING  

January 27, 2018 

Iôd like to welcome everyone to the 2018 Annual General Meeting of the Saskatchewan Railroad 

Historical Association. The AGM is the time to reflect upon the previous year and to look forward to the 

coming season. 

2018 was a success in terms of visits to the Museum. We had 3386 visitors in 2017 as compared to 2420 

in 2016. This figure also sets a new record for annual attendance beating our previous record in 2016 by 

996 visits. We also had over 700 visitors at Railway Heritage Day, another record. 

Conversely volunteer hours were down for 2017 at 3242 hours. These volunteer hours represent a value 

of $81,000 at $25 per hour. 

As part of our Strategic Planning Process the Board met with the MAS Executive Director in November. 

There will be more to come on Strategic Planning in 2018. 

The SRHA also belongs to other groups and associations and participated in their events as well. In 

October I attended the Association of Tourist Railroads and Railway Museums (ATRRM) fall meeting 

and AGM in Minneapolis, Minnesota. At the meeting ATRRM voted to change its name to the Heritage 

Rail Alliance (HRA). The spring 2018 HRA meeting will be in Strasbourg, Pennsylvania and the fall 

meeting in Santa Fe, New Mexico. The 2019 fall meeting will be in Squamish, British Columbia. We 

were also active in the River Valley Network of the Museumôs Association of Saskatchewan (MAS). 

SRHA members attended the spring Network meeting in Rosthern and the fall meeting in Borden. At the 

spring meeting I was named co-Networker for the next two years. I also attended the MAS annual 

conference in Regina in May. The 2018 MAS conference will be in Humboldt although the dates have 

not yet been announced. 

Moving forward into 2018 it is my hope that we will continue to increase our number of visitors, our 

number of volunteer hours, and our number of members. The Board will present the 2018 Budget and 

plan at a special meeting to be held later this spring. The Board will also be looking for volunteers to 

participate on the many committees that are necessary to keep the museum moving forward. 

In closing I would like to thank the members and volunteers who made it possible to keep the Museum 

going, the summer staff who were our face to the public, the Treasurer, Secretary and 

Financial/Administrative Officer who kept the administrative wheels turning, and the Board of Directors 

who helped with all of the behind the scenes tasks. 

Submitted by: Cal Sexsmith, SRHA Chairperson 
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Saskatchewan Railroad Historical Association Inc. 

Comparative Balance Sheet 

  As at 10/31/2017  As at 10/31/2016   

ASSETS      

Current Assets      

TD Canada Trust 19,981.26   16,638.32    

Bank of Montreal 1,197.20   1,011.68    

Gift Shop Float 400.00   400.00    

Total Cash 21,578.46   18,050.00    

Accounts Receivable 1,708.80   4,200.00    

Total Receivable 1,708.80   4,200.00    

Total Current Assets 1,708.80   4,200.00    

      

Inventory      

Gift Shop Inventory 4,254.02   3,046.37    

Total Inventory Assets 4,254.02   3,046.37    

      

Capital Assets      

Land 4,930.00    4,930.00    

Rails/Ties/Switches 36,418.00    36,418.00    

Buildings/Sheds/Stations 23,953.06    23,953.06    

Museum Artifacts & Office 24,686.62    23,736.62    

Tools & Equipment 10,347.99    10,347.99    

Rolling Stock 105,208.00    105,208.00    

Trackmobile 4,313.11    4,313.11    

Mini Train 1,000.00    1,000.00    

Non-Railway Artifacts & Vehicles 3,218.25    3,218.25    

Total Capital Assets 214,075.03    213,125.03    

TOTAL ASSET  214,075.03   213,125.03    

      

LIABILITY       

Current Liabilities       

GST Charged on Sales 151.40   151.40    

GST Paid on Purchases (1,414.41)  (914.32)   

GST Owing (Refund) (1,263.01)  (762.92    

PST Charged on Sales 113.14   138.22    

PST Paid on Purchases 0.00   4.09    

PST Payable 113.14   142.31    

Total Current Liabilities  1,149.87   (620.61)    

TOTAL LIABILITY  1,149.87   (620.61)    
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EQUITY       

      

Retained Earnings      

Retained Earnings - Previous Year 239,042.01   236,010.30    

Current Earnings 3,724.17   3,031.71    

Total Retained Earnings 242,766.18   239,042.01    

TOTAL EQUITY  242,766.18   239,042.01    

      

LIABILITIES AND EQUITY  242,766.18   239,042.01    

 

Comparative Income Statement 

  

Actual 11/01/2016 to 

10/31/2017  

Actual 11/01/2015 to 

10/31/2016   

REVENUE      

General Revenue      

Gift Shop Sales 4,730.50   2,949.85    

Membership Dues 1,075.00   870.00    

Gate Admissions 12,230.00   9,209.00    

Site Rental 550.00   0.00    

Tours 1,271.00   1,364.00    

Buy-A-Tie Program 275.00   500.00    

Raffles & 50/50 Draws 722.50   532.00    

Total General Revenue 20,854.00   15,424.85    

      

Donation Revenue      

Cash Donation: No Receipt 534.40   488.52    

Donations - Street Car Tax Receipt 525.00   0.00    

Cash Donation: Taxable Receipt 6,625.00   10,371.35    

Misc. Revenue 754.31   0.00    

Donations "In Kind" 1,559.65   0.00    

Total Donation Revenue 9,998.36   10,859.87    

Grant Revenue      

Sask-Tel 250.00   0.00    

Sask Culture 9,800.00   8,400.00    

HRDC Summer Student Assistance 3,860.00   4,200.00    

Corporate Grants/Donations 4,000.00   1,364.20    

CMA Work Program Grant 5,335.20   8,749.72    

Total Grant Revenue 23,245.20   22,713.92    

      

TOTAL REVENUE  54,097.56   48,998.64    
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EXPENSE      

Cost of Goods Sold      

Cost of Inventory Sold 3,778.21   1,376.63    

Total Cost of Goods Sold 3,778.21   1,376.63    

      

Payroll Expenses      

Wages & Salaries 19,332.17   23,352.92    

EI Expense 437.82   614.71    

CPP Expense 835.37   1,009.37    

WCB Expense 95.32   (76.55)   

Staff Miscellaneous Expenses 322.17   319.18    

Total Payroll Expense 21,022.85   25,219.63    

      

Administrative Expenses      

Accounting & Legal 3,446.97   2,359.69    

Advertising & Promotions 1,550.44   1,152.50    

Bank Charges 85.00   241.45    

Moneris Fees 470.94   374.08    

Computer/Internet 951.43   0.00    

Insurance 1,737.92   1,660.00    

Late Fees/Interest Charges 15.92   508.26    

Memberships 537.60   483.81    

Office Supplies 390.27   569.81    

Telephone 514.93   506.35    

Postage 83.27   159.90    

Power 728.48   782.43    

Printing & Publishing 1,541.71   584.36    

Travel 1,862.55   757.28    

AGM Costs 167.39   108.79    

Member Services 18.23   0.00    

Total Administration  Expenses 14,103.05   10,248.71    
 

General Expenses      

Buy-A-Tie Program 92.77   10.75    

Misc. Repairs 99.20   0.00    

Site Maintenance 9,228.82   5,358.58    

Project Maintenance 855.82   2,169.27    

Work Equipment 853.19   0.00    

Streetcars 339.48   1,583.36    

Total General Expense 11,469.28   9,121.96    

      

TOTAL EXPENSE 50,373.39   45,966.93    

NET INCOME  3,724.17   3,031.71    
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Financial Review Letter 

 

January 5, 2018 

To: The Board of Directors and members of the Saskatchewan Railroad Historical Association.  

Re: The financial statements for the year ended October 31, 2017. 

I have reviewed the Income Statement and the Balance Sheet of the Saskatchewan Railroad Historical 

Association for the fiscal year ending October 31, 2017. 

I have examined many of the supporting documents and have conducted my review in accordance with 

generally accepted accounting and auditing practices. 

In my opinion the Income Statement and the Balance Sheet represent the operations and the financial 

position of the Saskatchewan Railroad Historical Association for the year end October 31, 2017. 

 

Lorne Lavier 

Reviewer 
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Grant  Funding Report 

 

2017 proved to be another successful year for funding support from both SaskCulture (MGP Grant) as 

well as Young Canada Works and Service Canada (Summer Employment). 

In March the SRHA learned that the association had been approved for $9800.00 in Stream II funding 

for 2017 from SaskCulture. As a point of reference the 2016 approved grant amount was $8400.00. The 

maximum annual Stream II grant total is $12,000.00, so there is still room for improvement in our 2018 

mid-term grant submission due at the end of January. 

With regard to summer employment funding, we were initially approved for 2 positions one from each 

funding source. Terms of the funding contracts were 12 weeks from YCW and 10 weeks from Service 

Canada (which I found out later was the maximum funded term term). Both sources noted that this was 

due in large part to a larger number of applicants looking for funding over 2016. There was an offer 

from YCW for a second 12 week funded position, but the offer came so late that we were not able to 

find any qualified students to fill the position and the Board ultimately decided to turn down the offer for 

this reason. 

 

Respectively submitted by, 

 

Terry Enns 

Financial Administration Officer                                                                                                       

Saskatchewan Railroad Historical Association Inc. 
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Employment Committee Report 
 

Our grant applications for student funding support with YCW (2 positions) and Service Canada (1 position) were 

submitted in early January. The jobs were then posted on SaskJobs website at the beginning of April and 

applications were received for the month of April 2017. Interviews took place on Saturday April 29th when PJ 

Kennedy, Fred Tatler and I interview 4 candidates.  From these interview Amie Beatch was chosen to join Ross 

Friesen our returning employee from 2016. PJ and I also held one interview on Monday May 1st with Danielle 

Malbeuf before making our decision on filling the last of the three positions that we were expecting funding for. 

It was at this point that things kind of went off the rails (pun intended). First, the hoped for funding did not fully 

materialize and we only received one position from both sources. The job offers had already been made, so the 

Board agreed to follow through on the offers and the association would fund one entire position for the summer.  

Because Ross had been employed the previous year he asked and was allowed to start one week prior to our 

normal start date. This would give us (him) an opportunity to start getting the grounds in shape before the new 

hires started. Amie and Danielle both started Monday May 15, 2017 taking part in orientation as their first paid 

day of work with Tuesday and Wednesday being days off Amie worked on Thursday and Danielle had asked for 

the day off. On Friday Danielle resigned her position indicating that the job was not as it was described in the 

interview. This of course was simply and excuse to quit as we take great pains to clearly explain the requirements 

of the position to those being interviewed. At this point the Board took a collective sigh of relief knowing that the 

association would not have to fund one complete position. But the fun wasnôt over, as a week later Amie also 

resigned to take a modelling positon that she had originally been turned down for. In the course of one week we 

had gone from feast to famine with regard to our summer students. The one positive (and it turned out to be two) 

was Ross, who went about his work without missing a beat. Ross had also mentioned that his roommate and 

fellow engineering student Lloyd Clifford was still looking for work, and suggested that we might give him a call. 

Given that all of the students that we had previously interviewed had already found employment we decided to 

give him a call, and ended up hiring Lloyd who started on June 1, 2017. 

The Board then asked the Employment committee to look into hiring a part time position to work weekends and 

take the pressure off of the full time positions. At about this same time YCW contacted us to say that they had 

received additional funding and wanted to know if we were interested in another 12 week position. We were able 

to arrange for one interview, which went pretty well; however, when we offered the individual the position we 

never received a response. Given the difficulty in even getting interviews the Board made the decision to forgo 

the offer of the third position and instead work with the two that we had as they were working out very well. 

In closing I would once again like to thank the Board of Directors for their continued support of the committeeôs 

efforts. Committee members PJ Kennedy and Fred Tatler. Cal Sexsmith, Keith and Linda Flory, PJ Kennedy and 

Bill Rafoss for taking time to do the staff orientation and/or supervision throughout the summer. 

 

Respectively submitted by, 

 

Terry Enns 
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 Curatorial Committee Report 

2018 AGM 

There were a number of short term goals for 2017 as follows: 

1. Accession all of the remaining artifacts acquired in 2016. Complete, the staff was a great help with this 

project.  
2. Accession all of the artifacts acquired in 2017. Not Complete, however the backlog is shrinking. 

3. Enter into the computer data base all of the artefacts accessioned in 2017.                    90% Complete. 

4. Establishment of the new library on the mezzanine level of the shop. Most of our books have been 

moved to the new library and have been appropriately sorted. 
5. Purchase a new laptop and upgrade the electronic data base. Laptop purchased. 

6. Move Museum administrative records out of the Curatorial office. 95% complete. Linda Flory has been 

organizing the administrative files. 
 

Goals for 2018 and beyond are as follows: 

1. Accession all of the remaining artefacts acquired in 2017. 

2. Accession of all artefacts acquired in 2018. 

3. Establishment of a Reading Room in Argo Station. 

4. Creation of a Collections Committee.  

5. Inventory of items received from the estate of Keith Ewart  

6. Inventory of items received from the estate of Bob Byrnes 

7. Acquisition of a wardrobe for storage of the uniform collection. 

8. Paint Curatorial Office 

9. Mark and record the artefacts located: 

a.  in the Interpretive Centre 

b. in Brisbin 

c. in Unity 

d. in Argo 

e. in other locations around the Museum 

10. Cataloguing another 1000 plans, drawings and maps. 

11. Begin a project to photograph the collection.  

 

 

For 2018 the Curatorial Committee will be requesting that the Board dedicate one staff member to the Curatorial 

Committee to help attain these goals. 

Respectively submitted 

 

Cal Sexsmith, Chair 

Curatorial Committee 
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2017 SRHA Attendance Report       

        

May   June   July  

2017 230  2017 530  2017 948 

2016 233  2016 437  2016 655 

% Change -1%  % Change 21%  % Change 45% 

        

5 Yr Avg 208  5 Yr Avg 384  5 Yr Avg 566 

% Change 11%  % Change 38%  % Change 67% 

        

August   September   Year to Date   

2017 1429  2017 249  2017 3386 

2016 917  2016 178  2016 2420 

% Change 56%  % Change 40%  % Change 40% 

        

5 Yr Avg 643  5 Yr Avg 156  5 Yr Avg 1957 

 122%   60%   73% 

        

Location 2017 2016 % Change  5 Yr Avg % Change  
Saskatoon 62% 60% 3%  62% 0%  

Saskatchewan 26% 28% -7%  23% 13%  
Canada 9% 10% -10%  12% -25%  
USA 0.6% 1.3% -51%  1.6% -62%  

Europe 0.8% 1.1% -31%  0.9% -14%  
Other 0.7% 0.5% 32%  0.5% 29%  

        

Day of the Week 2017 2016 % Change  5 Yr Avg % Change  

Monday 27% 21% 29%  16% 69%  
Tuesday 1% 0% 0%  1% 0%  

Wednesday 0% 1% -100%  2% -100%  
Thursday 9% 18% -50%  11% -18%  

Friday 15% 14% 7%  16% -6%  
Saturday 30% 26% 15%  28% 7%  
Sunday 18% 20% -10%  27% -33%  

        

How Did You Hear 2017 2016 % Change  5 Yr Avg % Change  

Word of Mouth 40% 40% 0%  40% 0%  
Drive By 24% 28% -14%  33% -27%  

Tourism Info 5% 7% -29%  9% -44%  
Newspaper 1% 2% 0%  1% 0%  
Radio/TV 5% 3% 67%  1% 400%  
Internet 25% 21% 19%  16% 56%  
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Notes:                  

These numbers are from the guestbook plus tours. Cash register tape indicates 3457 or 71 more.         

This is due to not all visitors signing the book.              

                  

Tours were 508 or 15% of the total               

                  

CN Family Picnic was 200 or 6% of the total              

                  

Railway Heritage Day was 715 or 21% of the total              

                  

Only about half of the visitors indicated how they heard about the Museum           

                  

Since 1997 we have had 34,929 people sign the guestbook, generally not including tours          

                  

20,173 were from Saskatoon and 5277 from the rest of Saskatchewan            

                  
Saskatchewan visitors came from West Central (4862) East Central (1022) North (770) Regina (708) South West (518)  
and South East (318)  
West Central is west of Highway 2, south of Highway 3 and north of Lake Diefenbaker or the Qu-Appelle Valley includes     

Outlook, Kindersley, Lloydminster, North Battleford, Martensville, Warman. 

East Central is east of Highway 2, south of Highway 3 and north of the Qu-Appelle Valley. Includes Humboldt, Yorkton,       
Melville. 
North is Highway 3 and North. Includes Prince Albert, Melfort, Tisdale, Meadow Lake, La Ronge, and Creighton.        

South West is west of Highway 6, and south of Lake Diefenbaker or the Qu Appelle Valley. Includes Moose Jaw, Swift Current.       

South East is east of Highway 6, and south of the Qu Appelle Valley. Includes Estevan and Weyburn.         

                  

5,277 were from the rest of Canada.               
2,262 Alberta, 1,027 British Columbia, 1,000 Ontario, 639 Manitoba, 163 Quebec, 50 Nova Scotia, 47 New Brunswick,  
37 North West Territories, 19 Newfoundland, 15 Yukon, 9 Nunavut, 9 Prince Edward Island. 

                  

689 were from the United States.               

Top 10 states were, California (118), Washington (41), Texas (31), New York (30), Michigan (28), Wisconsin (28), Iowa    
(27), Minnesota (26), North Dakota (26), Illinois (24). 
There were no visitors from Alabama, Louisiana, South Carolina, West Virginia or Wyoming.          

                  

404 were from Europe, Asia (73), Latin America (56), Australia (54) and 5 others.           

                  
The to 10 foreign countries other than the US were England (160), Germany (58), Australia (54), France (27), Scotland  
(25), Netherlands (21), China (20), Denmark (20), Switzerland (15), Brazil (14). 
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 Gift Shop Report 2017 

The Gift Shop did really well this past year.  According to all the cash register receipts the total sales were $4,730.50 

with a clear profit of $2,058.08.  A huge factor for these sales was Railway Heritage Day.  The cash register recorded 

715 visitors for the day with sales in the shop that day of $938.00 which gave us a profit of $400.50. 

Thank you to the summer staff Ross and Lloyd who helped me make the gift shop run very smoothly for the 2017 

season. 

I also have to thank members of the Wednesday Work Crew for fixing the chimney in the shop and Keith Flory for 

rebuilding the window on the south side of the shop.   

Submitted by Linda Flory:  

Gift Shop Manager  

 

 

Tours Report 2017 

We had a total of 20 tours booked this summer and only 1 cancelled due to the solar eclipse. We took in $1,266.00.  

Part of that $1,266.00 was $150.00 for a company BBQ after hours.  We also had 3 wedding photo shoots and 1 

family photo shoot for which we received $50.00 each totalling $200.00.  As well we had the CN family picnic for 

which we received $400.00.  Our total for all those being $1,866.00! 

In the spring I sent out invitation letters to 24 senior homes both in Saskatoon and surrounding towns.  For whatever 

reason we only had 1 senior group book a tour this year.  Besides the school tours we had 1 Beavers Group, 1 

Cosmos Industries group and 2 Autism Services groups. 

In the fall for the start of the new school year 2017/2018 I sent out 36 invitation letters to Saskatoon schools, 

including Preschools.  As always, each school got invitations for each individual classroom which came to 203 

individual invitations. 

I want to thank the people who helped make all of these tours possible this past season.  Our summer staff Ross and 

Lloyd who did the majority of the tours.  I also want to thank P.J. Kennedy who helped the staff with some of those 

tours.  Also a thank you to Keith Flory who did the afterhours tours which were the Beavers, the family photo shoot 

and the company BBQ. As always everyone's help is very much appreciated. 

Submitted by Linda Flory:  
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2017 Tours 

June 23, 2017    Delisle Elementary School               $102.00                                                                    

June 27, 2017    Beavers ï 6th North Park                    $66.00                                                                     

July 6, 2017       Central Sask. Military ï Dundurn      $45.00                                                                     

July 10, 2017     Autism Services of Saskatoon            $63.00                                                                   

July 13, 2017     Parents Child Development Coop      $93.00                                                                    

July 14, 2017     Mommy Connections                         $54.00                                                                       

July 24, 2017     Autism Services of Saskatoon            $66.00                                                                

August 3, 2017   Cosmo Industries                                $21.00                                                              

August 10, 2017 Preston Early Learning Centre          $90.00                                                               

August 14, 2017 Eastview Centre Early Learning       $42.00                                                               

August 17, 2017 Parents Child Development Coop   $105.00                                                               

August 24, 2017 BDM IT Solutions                           $150.00   

Tour Income Total                                                    $1,266.00 

3 photo Shoots                                                            $200.00                                                                     

CN EFAP Family Picnic                                             $400.00 

Total Income from Tours and Photo Shoots            $1,866.00 

 

Membership Report for 2017 

Our membership for 2017 was 54 members.  Up substantially from 2016. 

Submitted by Linda Flory 
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SASKATCHEWAN RAILROAD HISTORICAL ASSOCIATION  

STREETCAR COMMITTEE YEAR END REPORT FOR 2017  

1. As always, the Committee is extremely grateful for SRHA members and supporters who helped untarp and 

tarp streetcar #51. In the spring on 22 April, it was Terry Enns, Terry Clark, Art Vessey, George Gazuk, 

Jack Timmerman, Lorne Lavier, Ollie Enns, and P. J. Kennedy who removed and put away the tarp for the 

season. End of season tarping in record time on 7 October was thanks to the team effort of Terry Enns, 

Terry Clark, Lorne Lavier, Bill Rafoss and Yiping as well as P.J.  

 

2. STREETSCAPE:                     

 

A. Ongoing maintenance thanks to summer student-workers Ross Friesen and Lloyd Clifford for mowing 

and weed-eating. P.J. did hedge trimming and weed control around the tracks as well as cultivated around 

and watered the five trees throughout the summer.                                                                 

 

B. P.J. painted the hydrant and caulked and touched up the paint on the shed as well as touched up the 

winch.                                                                                                                                                                                                             

 

C. Many thanks to Lorne Lavier for fabricating, painting, and installing a new supervisorôs time card box 

attached to the pole at the streetscape.  

3.  TRAM #40: 

A. Other than a few informal enquiries, the Committee did not seek further restoration estimates for the 

1911 tram. It remained tarped the entire season and will continue so until a millworker can be found to 

estimate the cost of reconstructing the tram.   

B. The new rope used to secure the ñpermanentò tarp withered in the sun and moisture and disintegrated in 

several places. P.J. purchased new UV resistant cord from Canadian Tarpaulin and on 12 September with 

Doug Jones, Jack Timmerman, Bill Rafoss, Roger Biddle, and Lorne Lavier new cord was installed over 

the protective tarp.       

C. Koncept Signs was contacted after P.J. did detailed text and photographic layout and they responded 

with a feasible display sign to be placed adjacent to the tarped #40. P.J. raised money but the cost exceeded 

the amount raised. He will donate the shortfall in 2018 so the sign can be erected for the opening of the 

season. It will be ñpermanentò with photographs and text describing the tram from 1911 to present. 

However, the actual sign can be removed from its frame and placed indoors each off-season. 

4. STREETCAR # 51:          

A. Several south-facing windows are deteriorating and two required in season patches. Lloyd Clifford and 

P.J. used finishing nails to secure one window, but three will need replacement very soon. 

B. On September 13 Lorne Lavier, Charlie Bennett, and P.J. removed one window from the north side to 

use as a sample for Keith Flory to replicate. Keith has agreed to create three replacement windows during 

the winter months for installation next spring. Many thanks to Keith for undertaking this project.  

C. P.J. painted the trucks with some assistance from Ross Friesen. P.J. also painted some metal parts in 

the interior of the tram. 
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D. For the first time since the overhead copper wire was removed from the streetscape, P.J. and Lloyd 

installed one of the trolley poles which P.J. repainted. To be able to demonstrate how the trolley catcher 

works using the trolley pole was of interest to several visitors during the summer. 

5. VOLUNTEER HOURS: 

A. As in recent years, the Chairperson was again able to spend on average more than one day   each week 

assisting with visitors and maintaining the display.  

6. FINANCIAL STATUS/FUNDRAISING: 

 

Balance 10 November 2016éééééééééééé.ééééééééééé$1,011.68 

 

A. Income: 

i. John and Christine Rye Donation    $   25.00 

ii. Marjorie and P.J. Kennedy donation  $ 500.00 

iii.  Sale of Souvenirs     $   30.00  

Total Income 

16 November 2016- 15 November 2017:  $ 555.00    

13 November 2016 Balance +   Income =éééééééééééé $1,566.68 

 

B. Expenditures  

i. Labour   (Volunteer work and Summer Students) $   000.00 

ii. Purchase Paint for Trucks from Dulux)   $  159.66 

iii.  Purchase Polyester Cord for #40 Tarp   $  179.82 

iv. Bank Charges (BMO Community Account)*      $     30.00* @ $2.50/mo. 

Total Expenditures 16November 2016- 15 November 2017:  $   369.48 

 

C. Balance  10 November 2017éééééééééééééééééé$1,197.20  

 2016-17 Income ($  555.00) ï Expenditures ($  369.48)   

 

* Bank of Montreal community account charges $2.50 per month service charge. However, there are 

no charges for individual transactions.               

7. SPRING-SUMMER 2018: 

A. The Chairperson intends to continue to spend approximately one or more days each week at the 

display and to continue to maintain the streetscape and trams with the assistance of summer students. 

B. As in last yearôs plan, it is hoped that with help from the Wednesday crew and its service truck, a 

section of copper wire can be re-installed over #51 to allow demonstrations of how the trolley wheel and 

trolley pole were used to power the tram. This would add to the educational value of the exhibit. 

C. Streetcar #51 will require interior painting especially the vestibule ceilings at both ends. This should be 

done by P.J., volunteers, and summer staff following the purchase of more paint. 

D. Replacement of the window taken out as a sample and replacement of  three damaged windows by 

those replicated by Keith Flory should be done in April-May before opening. This would be done with the 

co-operation of Keith and the Wednesday crew. 
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E. Streetcar #51 will require re-painting of the beige metal trim on the exterior of the body in several 

places. This could be done by P.J. and the summer students after sanding and purchase of appropriate 

paint. 

F. With adequate funds donated by the Kennedys, a new professional sign will be acquired and installed 

adjacent to #40. It will feature text and photographs illustrating the origins of the 1911 tram, its operation, 

its reclamation, and subsequent reconstruction. 

Respectfully Submitted,           Michael P. J. Kennedy, Ph.D., Chairperson, Streetcar Committee 

 

 

REPAINTED TAYLOR TRUCKS UNDER SASKATOON MUNICIPAL RAILWAY #51 
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            Shellbrook and District Heritage Museum Report 2017 

 

 

The Shellbrook and District Heritage Museum, is located in the town's original C.No.R. Station, and 

since Aug. 18, 2013 the S.H.R.A. has agreed to support them with advice, guidance and information 

pertaining to its station restoration.  Since that time, the Shellbrook Museum members have received a 

copy of the original station plans and advice on color codes (interior and exterior), as well as other 

optional items used by railways during the era the station was still in use.  The latest achievement was to 

have the 'train order board' rebuilt and erected and put back into working order.   

The Shellbrook Museum is indebted to the S.R.H.A., for this could not have been completed without 

their generous donation of key parts, help and advice.  The Shellbrook museum members also became 

"Institutional Members" of the S.H.R.A. in 2017 which will  continue on into 2018. 

They have just got permission to use Carlton Trail Railway's temporary office (abandoned since 2009 

and still on site), and plan to repaint and possibly use it as an office/speeder shed.  They also have plans 

of repainting the main station and rebuilding the station platform. 

The Shellbrook and District Heritage Museum would like to thank the  

S.R.H.A. Board of Directors for their continued support and encouragement. 

 

Respectfully Submitted By, 

 

Fred Tatler 

S.R.H.A. Liaison 
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S.R.H.A.  Safety Report 2017 

Due to the rising popularity of the Saskatchewan Railway Museum, on June 12, 2017, the S.R.H.A. Board of 

Directors created the new position of 'Safety Officer'.  Increasing concern over Safety and Liability prompted the 

creation of a new position to try and address some of these issues. 

The following is a list of Job Duties (as prescribed by the 'Board') that was completed this season: 

*  Fire Extinguishers placed (serviced and functioning), in proper locations....COMPLETED June 19 (will be 

serviced spring 2018) 

*  First Aid Kits stocked and placed in proper locations....................................COMPLETED June 26 (will be 

serviced spring 2018)    

*  Periodic inspections done and reports given back to Board.........................COMPLETED (on-going during 2017 

season) 

*  Safety Training for Staff and Volunteers........................................................COMPLETED May 13  (on going 

during 2017 season) 

Recommendations 

  *Safety Signage...............................New and additional signage for the 2018 season. 

    (larger sign at the Gift Shop--No Smoking, No Pets, No walking on tracks or ties, etc.) 

  *Safety Rules...................................We also need more signs posted throughout the museum grounds. 

  *Protective Equipment....................Will be covered during training seminars. 

  *Fire Extinguishers..........................Fire Extinguishers will be collected for servicing, and re-installed in the 

spring. 

  *First Aid Kits...................................First Aid Kits will be checked and restocked in the spring. 

**Rolling Stock..................................Restrict, change paths, or relocate rolling stock. 

    (To help alleviate visitors crossing tracks at unspecified crossings) 

   

***   RECOMMEND ST. JOHNS AMBULANCE BE ON SITE FOR MAJOR EVENTS (CNR PICNIC, 

RAILWAY HERITAGE DAY, ETC)  ***  

 

****   A copy of a list of the locations of FIRE EXTINGUISHERS, FIRST AID KITS, and TELEPHONES will 

be posted in the GIFT SHOP,  

           KOPKO CENTRE and ARGO STATION.  ****  

 

Respectfully Submitted By, 

 

Fred Tatler 

SRHA Safety Officer 
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 Social Media Report 

By Bill Rafoss  

The Sask. Railroad Historical Association uses two social media platforms: a website and a Facebook profile.  

The website is at www.saskrailmuseum.org. It is an almost-permanent record of the museumôs major activities and 

its collection. It is updated on a monthly basis, so that people seeking information on the latest events or how to get 

to the museum, can find this information. Across the banner, or dashboard, there are several categories such as Our 

Collection or Restorations, that reveal a drop-down box with more information.  

 

 

 

Facebook is a more dynamic platform. It allows for interaction with its users and responds quickly to new 

information or events. It too allows for storage of photos of restoration projects or other activities. It is updated 

daily. Check it out, follow us, join in the conversation! 

 

 

http://www.saskrailmuseum.org/
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SRHA Annual Awards 

 

Year Award Recipient 

1997 Honorary Lifetime 
Member 

Mike Kopko 

2001 Honorary Lifetime 
Member 
Friend of the Museum 

Graham Crossman 
 
Monica Verskerna 

2002 Honorary Lifetime 
Member 
Honorary Lifetime 
Member 
Achievement 
Achievement 
Member of the Year 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 

Bob Byrnes 
 
Keith Ewart 
 
P.J. Kennedy 
Cal Sexsmith 
Mark Wittrup 
Curtis Brunner 
Madeline Tanton 

2003 Honorary Lifetime 
Member 
Achievement 
Achievement 
Achievement 
Volunteer of the Year 
Member of the Year 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 

P.J. Kennedy 
 
Terry Enns 
Fred Tatler 
Ralph Veskerna 
Sharon Hayward 
PJ Kennedy 
Bob Hardcastle 
Amalgamated Transit Union 

2004 Achievement 
Volunteer of the Year 
Member of the Year 
Member of the Year 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 

Keith Flory 
P.J. Kennedy 
Bill Chimboryk 
Evelyn Chimboryk 
Hal and Andrew Wright 
Don Mackenzie 

2005 Achievement 
Achievement 
Volunteer of the Year 
Member of the Year 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 

Warren Clancy 
Art Vessey 
Bill Chimboryk 
Keith Ewart 
Lillian Smith 
Gilbert Smith 
McGill's Industrial 

2006 Achievement 
Achievement 
Achievement 
Volunteer of the Year 
Member of the Year 

Terry Enns 
Bill Heselton 
Ann Heselton 
David Morrison 
David Morrison 
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Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 

Wink Finn 
Wesco Distributors 
Merlis Belsher ï Weldon 
Concrete 

2007 Achievement 
Volunteer of the Year 
Volunteer of the Year 
Member of the Year 
Friend of the Museum 

Bob Byrnes 
Bill Heselton 
Keith Ewart 
Marie-Anne Morrison 
Doug Kopko 

2008 Achievement 
Achievement 
Volunteer of the Year 
Volunteer of the Year 
Member of the Year 
Certificate of Recognition 
Certificate of Recognition 

Bill Heselton 
Ann Heselton 
David Morrison 
Art Vessey 
Les Gammel 
Keith Flory 
Linda Flory 

2009 
 
 
 
 
 

Achievement 
Achievement 
Member of the Year 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 
Friend of the Museum 
Argo Gang Award 

Keith Ewart 
David Morrison 
Chris Boon 
Wayne Flory 
Chad Wehage - Trucking 
George Fenty 
Keith Ewart et al 

2010 
 

Volunteer of the Year 
Chair Personôs 
Appreciation Award 
Certificate of Recognition 
Certificate of Recognition 
Special Presentation 

Marie-Anne Morrison 
Bill Rafoss 
Bill Chimboryk 
Evelyn Chimboryk 
Bob Byrnes 

2011 No awards presented   

2012 Friend of the Museum 
 

Saskatchewan British Car 
Club (Don Lumley, Ed 
Aldred, Logan Derksen) 

2013 Achievement 
Achievement 

Gail Byrnes 
Art Vessey 

2014 Life Time Achievement 
 
Achievement 

Warren Clancy 
(Posthumous) 
Les Gammel (Posthumous) 

2015 Life Time Achievement 
Member of the Year 
Volunteer Achievement 
Friend of the Museum 

Bill Chimboryk 
Lorne Lavier & Carol Struck 
Lynda Adams (Thiesen) 
Cam Hood 

2016 Volunteer Appreciation 
 
 
 

Norm Dyck 
PJ Kennedy 
Lorne Lavier 
Carol Struck 
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Member of the Year 
Friend of the Museum 
Achievement Award 
Lifetime Achievement 

Terry Enns 
Dan Reid 
Linda Flory 
Art Vessey 

2017   

2018   

2019   

2020   

 

SASKATCHEWAN RAILROAD HISTORICAL ASSOCIATION  

AGENDA ï GENERAL MEETING, January 27, 2018 

 

1. ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA  

 

2. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING  

 

3. STRATEGIC PLAN UPDATE  

 

4. EVENTS 

a. Saskatoon Heritage Fair, Feb 4 

b. Saskatoon Train Show, Feb 24&25 

c. Moose Jaw Train Show, March 24&25 

d. Prince Albert Train Show, ??? 

e. HRA Spring Conference April 12 to 14, Strasbourg PA 

f. River Valley Network, April 28 Hague 

g. Regina Train Show, ??? 

h. MAS Conference, June 8-9, Humboldt 

i. Railway Heritage Day, Aug 6 Tentative 

j. River Valley Network, Oct ?? 

k. HRA Fall Conference, Nov 7-11 Santa Fe NM 

 

 

5. MEMBERôS CONCERNS 

 

6. AWARDS PRESENTATIONS 

 

7. ADJOURNMENT  

 

Dinner and Entertainment to Follow 
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SRHA OFFICERS AND COMMITTEE HEADS 2017  

OFFICERS 

 

POSITION 2016 

INCUMBENT  

2017 PROPOSED ACCEPTED COMMENTS  

BOARD CHAIR  Cal Sexsmith Cal Sexsmith Yes  

TREASURER Vacant Jeremy Lee Yes  

SECRETARY Bill Rafoss Bill Rafoss Yes  

BOOKKEEPER  Rochelle Penman Rochelle Penman Yes  

FINANCIAL 

ADMINISTRATIVE 

OFFICER 

Terry Enns Terry Enns Yes  

SAFETY OFFICER N/A Fred Tatler Yes  

 

COMMITTE CHAIRS  

 

POSITION 2016 

INCUMBENT  

2017 PROPOSED ACCEPTED COMMENTS  

PLANNING 

COMMITTEE  

Vacant Vacant  Being covered 

by the Board 

at this time 

FINANCE 

COMMITTEE  

Cal Sexsmith Jeremy Lee Yes Consists of all 

of the Board 

NOMINATING 

COMMITTEE  

Cal Sexsmith Bill Rafoss 

Keith Flory 

Yes Consists of the 

continuing 

Directors 

CURATORIAL 

COMMITTEE  

Cal Sexsmith Cal Sexsmith Yes  

COLLECTIONS 

COMMITTEE  

N/A Cal Sexsmith Yes Committee to 

be established 

in 2017 

CN LIAISON  Vacant Terry Clark Yes  

CP LIAISON  Vacant Keith Flory Yes  

BIG SKY LIAISON  Norm Dyck Norm Dyck Yes  

BUY-A-TIE  Cal Sexsmith Cal Sexsmith Yes  

EXTERNAL 

DISPLAY  

Vacant Keith Flory Yes  
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POSITION 2016 

INCUMBENT  

2017 PROPOSED ACCEPTED COMMENTS  

TOURS Linda Flory Linda Flory Yes  

GIFT SHOP Linda Flory Linda Flory Yes  

MEMBERSHIP  Linda Flory Linda Flory Yes  

SPECIAL EVENTS Vacant Vacant  Being covered 

by the Board 

at this time 

NEWSLETTER  Vacant Cal Sexsmith Yes  

EMPLOYMENT  Terry Enns Terry Enns Yes  

PUBLICITY  Vacant Vacant  Being covered 

by the Board 

at this time 

SOCIAL MEDIA  N/A Bill Rafoss Yes  

EDUCATION  PJ Kennedy Vacant  Being covered 

by the Board 

at this time 

STREETCAR PJ Kennedy PJ Kennedy Yes  

WORK CARS Bill Rafoss Bill Rafoss Yes  

LOCOMOTIVES  Bill Rafoss Bill Rafoss Yes  

SASK POWER 

CAR 

Keith Flory Bill Rafoss Yes  

CABOOSE Lorne Lavier Lorne Lavier and 

Norm Dyck 

Yes  

TRACKMOBILE  Bill Rafoss  

Keith Flory 

Keith Flory Yes  

KIRKELLA  Bill Rafoss Bill Rafoss Yes  

OBAN N/A Keith Flory Yes  

RETTALACK  N/A Cal Sexsmith Yes  

SPEEDERS N/A Vacant  Combine with 

Work Cars? 

SMALL 

BUILDINGS  

N/A Vacant  Would cover 

tool sheds, 

Brisbin, 

Borden, Gift 

Shop, Register 

Building etc. 

SERVICE TRUCK  N/A Vacant  Combine with 

Trackmobile? 
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NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

SASKATCHEWAN RAILROAD HISTORICAL ASSOCIATION  

The Annual General Meeting of the Saskatchewan Railroad Historical Association will be held January 27, 2018 

at 3:00 pm in the meeting room at the Grasswoodôs Smittyôs restaurant. The Grasswoodôs Smittyôs is located at 

the intersection of Grasswood Road and Highway 11 in the Rural Municipality of Corman Park, Saskatchewan 

immediately south of the City of Saskatoon. A regular membership meeting will immediately follow the 

adjournment of the AGM. 

AWARDS and NO-HOST DINNER 

SASKATCHEWAN RAILROAD HISTORICAL ASSOCIATION  

The Annual Awards Ceremony will be held at 5:00 pm in the meeting room at the Grasswoodôs Smittyôs 

restaurant. A no-host dinner will follow the Awards Ceremony. If we have at least 20 people confirm their 

attendance by January 13th the restaurant will provide a roast beef buffet dinner at a cost of $14.95 plus GST and 

gratuity including coffee or tea. If you (and guests) are interested in attending the no-host dinner please contact 

Cal Sexsmith at 306-683-0018 calvinsexsmith@sasktel.net by January 20, 2018. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:calvinsexsmith@sasktel.net
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